
HEREFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

MINUTES of the meeting of Cabinet held at Council Chamber, 
The Shire Hall, St Peter's Square, Hereford, HR1 2HX on 
Thursday 4 May 2017 at 2.00 pm 
  

Present: Councillor AW Johnson (Chairman) 
Councillor PM Morgan (Vice-Chairman) 

   
 Councillors H Bramer, DG Harlow, PD Price and P Rone 
 

Cabinet support 
members in attendance 

Councillors EJ Swinglehurst 

Group leaders in 
attendance 

Councillors JM Bartlett, TM James, RI Matthews and AJW Powers 

Scrutiny chairmen in 
attendance 

Councillors PA Andrews and WLS Bowen 

Other councillors in 
attendance: 

Councillors J Hardwick and D Summers 

  

Officers in attendance: Alistair Neill, Geoff Hughes, Martin Samuels, Claire Ward, Andrew 
Lovegrove and Chris Baird 

83. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
 
Apologies were received from Councillors Lester and Shaw. 
 
 

84. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 
None 
 
 

85. MINUTES   
 
A group leader asked that a response be given to the question raised at the previous 
meeting regarding any conditions attached to the rural services grant which would 
prevent its use to support rural transport. The question was allowed as it was also 
potentially applicable to an item on the agenda for the meeting. The chief finance officer 
confirmed that there were no such conditions. 
 
Resolved: That the Minutes of the meeting held on 6 April 2017 be approved as 

a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 
 
 

86. ALLOCATIONS FOR THE ADDITIONAL FUNDING FOR ADULT SOCIAL CARE   
 
The report was introduced by the cabinet member for health and wellbeing. 
Herefordshire council had been granted an additional £7.3m funding for adult social care 
over the three years 2017/18 to 2019/20. The additional funding had been announced 
after the council had set its budget for 2017/18. The cabinet member noted that the adult 
social care system was under pressure and that any additional funds were welcome.  



 

 
The director for adults and wellbeing summarised the report. He highlighted that: 

 the social care system was under pressure due to a number of factors including 
the rise in the population of over 75s and those of working age with a disability 

 due to reductions in funding, 25% fewer people were receiving care in their own 
homes 

 the rise in the national living wage and pension requirements stretched available 
funding and with high levels of employment it was hard to find staff willing to do 
the work for the living wage 

 the additional funding was required to be spent on top of the budget which had 
already been set by the council 

 Herefordshire would receive £3.6m to be spent in 2017/18 with a similar sum 
spread over the following two years 

 conditions were attached to the additional funding by the government as set out 
in the appendix to the report and the government would monitor the council’s use 
of the additional funding. 

 
The director gave some examples of the projects under consideration for use of the 
additional funds. These included: 

 expanding the capacity of the community connectors team to help make better 
use of resources available in their local area; 

 expanding the in house rapid response service; 

 working to improve resilience of care providers; 

 developing better use of data to predict demand; and 

 expanding physiotherapy capacity and the falls prevention service. 
 
The director explained that it was a decision for the council how to spend the additional 
funds, within the conditions set by the government. The health service had to agree how 
the money was spent but did not have a veto on it. 
 
As the funding was non-recurrent and had to be spent within the financial year it was 
allocated for, approval was being sought from cabinet to delegate decision making on 
expenditure of the funds to the director for adults and wellbeing. Consultation would take 
place with the cabinet member for health and wellbeing and the section 151 officer on 
any decisions taken by the director. 
 
In the discussion that followed the following points were raised. 
 
A group leader noted the increasing emphasis on community support and asked what 
policies were in place to encourage family members of those in need of care to take 
more responsibility. The director of adults and wellbeing highlighted a pilot scheme in 
Leominster which aimed to raise awareness of support available in the community and 
connect those in need of support with these services and voluntary groups. It was 
intended that this approach be rolled out across the county. 
 
The potential role of parishes to help co-ordinate support services within local 
communities and the importance of the involvement of health partners was noted. 
Policies that would prevent or delay the need for formal care or hospital admission were 
seen as the best way to reduce demand on the care system. 
 
A scrutiny chair noted that any extra funding was welcome, even if it came with strings 
attached. However volunteers could not completely take on the role of the council. 
 
The cabinet member for infrastructure noted the difficulty in spending the money 
allocated for the current financial year within the specified conditions. He asked whether 



 

some funding could support voluntary groups. He also noted that it could be difficult to 
get value for money across the county. 
 
The leader stated that as the additional funding was a one off payment there was an 
inherent problem in making payments to volunteers as the council would not be able to 
sustain this in subsequent years. 
 
The director of adults and wellbeing highlighted work done to increase the percentage of 
care users receiving direct payments which allowed them to make choices about where 
they sourced their services. Where care users received direct payments they were more 
likely to spend that money on services within their local community. Some very small 
sums of money might be allocated to help support community groups. 
 
A group leader noted that in kind help could be as useful for community groups as 
financial support. She asked whether the council was struggling with care packages 
being handed back through lack of funding and whether the additional funding would 
increase the amount being given to care providers? 
 
The director for adults and wellbeing responded that the council had very few care 
packages handed back but that it did take longer than the council would like for some 
packages to be picked up in the first place. He went on to say that there had to be a 
balance between paying a fair rate for care and paying a rate that worked for the council. 
The rates offered by the council allowed employers to meet their responsibilities under 
the national living wage and in relation to pension entitlements, however fewer staff were 
currently willing to do the work at national living wage rates. As the additional funding 
was non recurrent it was not intended that it be used to increase hourly rates as this 
could not be sustained for future years. 
 
The cabinet member for health and wellbeing stated that the home care market and care 
home market was fragile and that increasing rates of pay would increase ongoing costs. 
Investment in other ways such as improving use of technology would support providers 
without increasing ongoing pay costs. 
 
A cabinet support member suggested that the council could look to use some of the 
additional funding to support training and bursaries as a way to support recruitment and 
retention in the care sector. The director of adults and wellbeing responded that the 
council would be looking at investments in this area. Evidence showed care homes with 
a full time qualified manager were more likely to be rated as good. The council would be 
looking at ways to support training, for example by backfilling staff when they were on 
training courses. The council would also be looking at using the apprenticeship levy to 
support apprentices working in care homes. 
 
A group leader asked how councillors would be kept up to date with how the additional 
funding had been used. The cabinet member for health and wellbeing replied that it 
would be included in the text of the normal quarterly report presented to cabinet. 
 
 
Resolved that: 
 

 To support market development and sustainability for social care providers 
in Herefordshire 

 To support short term health initiatives that demonstrate future benefit to 

(a) the following principles be adopted to guide the allocation and prioritisation 
of the additional funding of £7,311,000 over three years (2017/18 to 
2019/20): 



 

residents, and across the health and social care system  

 To integrate services through joint pathways and not building functions and 
services silos 

 To utilise a pilot approach to new initiatives to enable the evidence of 
benefits and learn from what works in practice   

 To invest in systems to identify and track individuals to demonstrate the 
evidence of need and outcomes  

 To invest in initiatives that prevent or delay the need for formal care and 
prevent hospital admission  

 

 
 

The meeting ended at 2.40 pm CHAIRMAN 

 To invest in technology enabled care to support the care workforce 
challenge across the health and social care system;  

 
(b) the director for adults and wellbeing, following consultation with the cabinet 

member for health and wellbeing and the section 151 officer, be authorised 
to determine the detailed allocation of the funding having regard to these 
principles and any national conditions associated with the funding; and 

(c) in exercising the authority referenced in recommendation b above, the 
director for adults and wellbeing report to cabinet in the quarterly corporate 
performance reports, how the funding has been allocated and the 
outcomes achieved from its use. 


